
 Meramec Regional Planning Commission
Minutes

Oct. 8, 2020
Call to Order

Chairman Larry Miskel called the Sept. 10, 2020, meeting of the Meramec Regional Planning Commission to order at 7:36 p.m.  Due to social distancing guidelines, some board members participated via conference call.
Welcome
Chairman Miskel welcomed everyone to the meeting. Participating in-person were board members Terry Beckham, Gary Brown, Jan Haviland, Ron Kraettli, Marcus Maggard, Debbie Martin, Dwight Massey, Larry Miskel, John Robinson III, Ray Schwartze, Darrell Skiles, Randy Verkamp, Steve Vogt, and Ray Walden. MRPC staff in attendance: Bonnie Prigge, Anne Freand, Linda Loughridge, Linda Carroll, Caitlin Jones and Samantha Maddison, Tammy Snodgrass and Donald Keeney. Ray Bozarth with Sen. Josh Hawley’s office was also in attendance.
Meeting Participants Calling In
The following MRPC board members participated via telephone: Shane Anselm, Laurel Boisonault, Margie Brine, Debby Bust, Jim Fleming, Mary Heywood and George Lauritson. Hannah Larrick with Sen. Roy Blunt’s office also participated via conference call.
Consent Agenda

The following consent agenda items are presented for approval:


a.
Minutes – Sept. 10, 2020

b. Revised Minutes – June 11, 2020 – The board approved the proposed budget for MRPC and MRB but the motion to approve and the second was not noted in the original minutes. Revised minutes are attached to this agenda.


c.
Local Review

1. Department of Natural Resources Jefferson City, MO
15.916 – Outdoor Recreation Acquisition, Development and Planning
29-01730 – Montauk State Park Campground Loop #4 Electrification
Federal: $287,500

Local: $287,500
Total: $575,000

2. Department of Natural Resources, Jefferson City, MO
15.916 – Outdoor Recreation Acquisition, Development and Planning
29-01731 – Truman State Park – Truman Repair Campground Electric
Federal: $287,500

Local: $287,500
Total: $575,000

             d. Statewide Grant Applications

1. The Nature Conservancy, Arlington, VA

11.300 – Investments for Public Works and Economic Development Facilities
L-536 – Levee Reconnection Project
Federal: $979,616

Applicant: $244,904
Total: $1,224,520



The Office of Administration issues the Missouri Federal Assistance Clearinghouse 


grant reviews weekly. In the future, staff will share reports in between meeting with board members. If you have questions about grants listed, you can call MRPC staff or the Office of Administration as listed on the reports.


d.   Contracts 

· Washington County
Permission is requested for MRPC’s chairman and/or executive director to enter into technical assistance contract to provide administration of a CDBG Emergency Grant to replace the bridge over Goose Creek and to sign all documents associated with this contract.
· City of Bland
Permission is requested for MRPC’s chairman and/or executive director to enter into technical assistance contract to provide housing inspection services to the City of Bland and to sign all documents associated with this contract.
· Gasconade County
Permission is requested for MRPC’s chairman and/or executive director to sign a Memorandum Agreement binding SEMA and MRPC for providing professional planning services for Gasconade County’s Multi-Jurisdictional Hazard Mitigation Plan and to sign all documents associated with this agreement.
· Quilting Bee Fabrics – Aimee Viehmann, Hermann, Gasconade County
Permission is requested for MRPC’s chairman and/or executive director to enter into a contract to package and close on an EDA RLF CARES Act loan and to sign all documents associated with this contract.
· Crawford County

Permission is requested for MRPC’s chairman and/or executive director to sign a Memorandum Agreement binding SEMA and MRPC for providing professional planning services for Crawford County’s Multi-Jurisdictional Hazard Mitigation Plan and to sign all documents associated with this agreement.

· Dent County

· Permission is requested for MRPC’s chairman and/or executive director to sign a Memorandum Agreement binding SEMA and MRPC for providing professional planning services for Dent County’s Multi-Jurisdictional Hazard Mitigation Plan and to sign all documents associated with this agreement.

· Osage County
Permission is requested for MRPC’s chairman and/or executive director to sign a Memorandum Agreement binding SEMA and MRPC for providing professional planning services for Osage County’s Multi-Jurisdictional Hazard Mitigation Plan and to sign all documents associated with this agreement.
Washington County

Permission is requested for MRPC’s chairman and/or executive director to sign a Memorandum Agreement binding SEMA and MRPC for providing professional planning services for Washington County’s Multi-Jurisdictional Hazard Mitigation Plan and to sign all documents associated with this agreement.

City of Richland, MO

Permission is requested for MRPC’s chairman and/or executive director to sign a technical assistance contract for application preparation for annual miscellaneous grant writing for the city, and to sign all documents associated with this agreement.

Steve Vogt made a motion to approve the consent agenda with the noted additions; Randy Verkamp seconded. The motion carried. 
Presentation: Update on Hazard Mitigation Planning: Tammy Snodgrass, MRPC 
Tammy Snodgrass provided an overview on hazard mitigation planning.
Ms. Snodgrass explained that hazard mitigation planning is designed to reduce the risk to communities before a disaster strikes. Mitigation is sustained action that is taken to reduce or eliminate long-term risk to human life and property from hazard events. Hazard mitigation planning began in 2000 and some counties in the Meramec Region are now in their third or fourth plan update. She stressed the importance of active participation in plan development at the county level.
Examples given for hazard mitigation projects included flood buyouts, elevating structures, tornado safe rooms, wildfire mitigation and burying electric lines. Ms. Snodgrass explained that mitigation planning is a process for communities to:

· Identify natural hazards to which they are at risk;
· An example is that Phelps County is not at risk for volcanoes but floods, ice storms and tornados are all possible risks for the county.

· Assess the potential impacts of those hazards;

· One example is nursing homes in any given area. How many residents use oxygen and is there a backup in place if the power goes out?

· Develop goals, objectives, and actions to reduce impacts; and

· Communities may want to apply for grants or maybe the county needs to purchase some generators to loan out to vulnerable facilities such as nursing homes.

· Prioritize and implement mitigation actions.

Ms. Snodgrass informed the board that the Disaster Mitigation Act of 2000 requires local governments to adopt a natural hazard mitigation plan to maintain eligibility for certain FEMA mitigation funds. The plan must be reviewed, updated and approved by local jurisdictions, SEMA and FEMA every five years.
Having an approved hazard mitigation plan establishes eligibility for FEMA grants such as:

· The Hazard Mitigation Grant Program which is administered by the state.

· The Pre-Disaster Mitigation Program where the funds are funneled through the state.

· The Flood Mitigation Assistance Program which could include some funding through CDBGF for roads/bridges.

· The Department of Economic Development also looks at hazard mitigation plans to justify the need for projects (bridge, street and drainage).

Ms. Snodgrass reviewed the schedule for plans in the region. She pointed out that a first draft has been submitted for Pulaski County and the Phelps County Plan is in progress.  
Contracts have been sent out to the counties. Ms. Snodgrass explained that the contract is between the County, MRPC and SEMA and establishes the scope of work, deadlines, grant amount and match required. She informed the board that there is a new addition to the contract, the claw back provision. It states that if the first draft is not submitted by the deadline established in the contract, the entire grant amount is forfeited, and any grant funds paid out for work completed must be returned to SEMA.
Ms. Snodgrass reported that the cost of the plan update is $29,333.33 with $23,000 of that being provided by a grant from SEMA. Counties are required to pay $7,333.33, which is a 25% match. In addition, there is a required cash match of $4,333.33 and an in-kind match of $3,000. The in-kind match relates to the time an individual has spent working on the plan. It was noted that elected officials cannot be included when calculating in-kind dollars. If a county cannot document the full $3,000 of in-kind match, they must make up the difference in cash.
Ms. Snodgrass explained that involvement in the plan should come from:

· Local elected officials

· School district officials

· Public Works Supervisors

· Flood Plain Managers

· Local Planners

· Road and Bridge Supervisors

· EMDs

· Public Health Critical Facility representatives

· Emergency Responders

· Media

Planning committee members and jurisdictions are expected to have representation at three meetings. She went on to explain that they would also be responsible for tracking time and submitting in-kind match forms, providing input on the list of action items and answering questions from staff on what their jurisdiction has achieved. They will also be responsible for the completion of the questionnaire that will provide information on their jurisdiction. Ms. Snodgrass pointed out the importance of the questionnaire being completed accurately, and that more than one person may need to be involved to accurately complete. There must also be at least one adoption resolution from a jurisdiction for them to be included in the plan.

Plans cover natural disasters such as dam failure, drought, earthquakes, extreme heat, fires (urban/structural and wild), flooding (flash and river), land subsidence/sinkholes, levee failure, thunderstorm/high winds/lightning/hail, tornado and winter weather/snow/ice/severe cold.

Ms. Snodgrass informed the board that there are benefits to participating in a multi-jurisdictional plan. She listed benefits such as:
· It enables a comprehensive approach to mitigate hazards that affect multiple jurisdictions.

· Costs and resources can be shared

· It avoids duplication efforts.

· It improves coordination and communication among local jurisdictions.

· It provides an opportunity to access grant funds and address hazards.

She noted that having a multi-jurisdictional plan helped Phelps County when they applied for a big flood buy out recently.

Members having further questions were encouraged to contact Ms. Snodgrass.
Updates from State Legislators and Federal Field Representatives
Hannah Larrick, with Senator Roy Blunt’s office, reported that the Department of Health and Human Services made an announcement this week that it is making an additional $20 billion in COVI-19 relief available for hospitals and health care providers.
Bonnie Prigge asked Ms. Larrick about parochial schools being able to access CARES funding. She indicated she had been working with the state treasurer’s office, but the status is still not real clear. Ms. Larrick said she would speak with Sarah Graft and see if there are any updates on the issue. Ms. Prigge mentioned a FAQ relating to the issue and told Ms. Larrick she would e-mail her the number of the FAQ. 
Darrell Skiles inquired about any possible extension for getting CARES Act funds spent. He indicated that Dent County received $1.8 million but have only expended $400,000 to date. Ms. Larrick stated she would pass along this concern to the Senator.

Ms. Prigge mentioned the lack of clarity on the business side of the funding. There are some concerns about reimbursing for lost revenue.

Randy Verkamp indicated Phelps County has received more requests than money available, and they haven’t opened the funding to businesses yet. He added that the county is considering opening for PPE only for businesses, and that the county has set aside $150,000 for those reimbursements.
Gasconade, Dent and Osage counties have opened applications to business. Maries County had been accepting applications from business but then closed. The county may re-open to businesses.
External Relations Committee: Darrell Skiles, chairman
Chairman Darrell Skiles reported on External Relations activities as follows:

Contacts have been made with possible candidates to fill the at-large position for banking, but those individuals have indicated they are unable to serve at this time. Chairman Skiles asked that if anyone had any suggestions for candidates, they should contact Tammy Snodgrass.
Ms. Snodgrass stated that the state priorities would be going out for prioritization and will be brought back to the committee for review at the November meeting.
The committee reviewed the federal priorities and recommended that any not scoring 10 be dropped to make the document more manageable.

Caitlin Jones provided a presentation on the new opioid pages on the MRPC website. Information on the HRSA, OAYI and DOJ grant programs can be found here. She also reminded members to review their city and county information on MRPC’s website and reach out to her if changes need to be made.
The committee discussed the decline in associate memberships. Members were asked to think about businesses in their communities that would be good candidates for MRPC to reach out to.

Ms. Snodgrass also presented some revisions to the MRPC and MRB bylaws for the committee to review. The committee recommended adoption of the changes, and they will be presented at the next MRPC and MRB meetings for board approval.


Operations Committee: Steve Vogt, chairman

Chairman Steve Vogt reported on operations activities as follows:

The committee reviewed the MRPC/MRB and MRPC/MRDC-RLF and IRP program financial statements for the period ending Sept. 30, 2020. 

Chairman Vogt made a motion to accept the financials for the period ending Sept. 30, 2020; Jan Haviland seconded. The motion carried.
The committee reviewed the EDA CARES Act RLF Lending Plan, which was recommended for approval by the MRDC loan board. MRPC received $780,000 through the CARES Act plus an additional $78,000 for administration costs.  Funds must be loaned out in two years to businesses impacted by COVID-19. Any unloaned funds must be returned. The plan provides great flexibility to assist new and existing business impacted by CoVID-19. Loans can range in size from $5,000 to $200,000. Terms will be from five to 15 years, depending on use of funds, at or below market rates. Funds can be used for working capital, inventory, purchase of machinery and equipment and land and building. Additionally, principle payments can be deferred for six to 12 months, and collateral requirements and equity injection are less than on other RLF programs. Randy Verkamp asked if there was any risk to MRPC on loans through this program. Linda Loughridge stated that there was no risk to the planning commission as this is a grant to MRPC and does not have to be repaid. Steve Vogt made a motion to approve the CARES Act RLF relending plan and submit to EDA. Randy Verkamp seconded the motion. The motion carried.
One CARES Act RLF is being processed but MRDC has not reviewed.
Committee members will review federal priorities on their own.9990
Planning Committee: Marcus Maggard, chairman
Marcus Maggard reported on planning activities. 

The committee reviewed the federal priorities and suggested that those with a lower score be removed from the list.
Samantha Maddison, MRPC, reported that the committee reviewed Object 4 of the CEDS plan. The committee discussed potential areas that could sustain affordable housing noting that there was not much room for building new structures. They discussed the feasibility of rehabbing older structures. One concern is infrastructure. Adding water and sewer could be costly.
Housing Advisory Board: Vic Stratman, chairman

No report was given.

Transportation Advisory Committee (TAC): Ray Walden, chairman
No report was given.

Environmental: Tammy Snodgrass, Assistant Executive Director

Ms. Snodgrass noted that a special collection, including tires, would be held on Oct. 10 in St. Robert. She also reported that the Ozark Rivers Executive Committee meet this week and reviewed grant applications. There were fewer than normal applications and all projects were able to be funded to some degree.

She added that she has received three more 604b wastewater surveys since the September MRPC meeting and plans on doing another push. Members were asked to provide assistance in getting those surveys returned.

A handout on environmental activities was provided. 
Meramec Regional Emergency Planning Committee (MREPC): Tammy Snodgrass, Assistant Executive Director
Ms. Snodgrass reported that the MREPC committee will meet next Tuesday to review the training survey and complete the annual grant.

A handout on emergency planning activities was provided.
Business Loans:  Linda Loughridge, Fiscal Officer

Ms. Loughridge reported that loan staff is working on closing one SBA loan and have completed an SBA 7a loan.
It was also noted that interest rates are very low right now and there is $363,954 available to loan out to small businesses in the region.
The new CARES Act RLF was discussed earlier in the meeting.

Meramec Community Enhancement Corporation (MCEC): Vic Stratman
No report was given.

Meramec Regional Community Foundation (MRCF): Bonnie Prigge
No report was given.
Chairman’s Report


Larry Miskel thanked Kelly Sink and her team again for their work on the CARES Act.  He also thanked Caitlin Jones for her work on the website. He added that if a city or county’s information is wrong, it’s not Ms. Jones’ fault, it’s theirs. Chairman Miskel encouraged everyone to visit the website and review their city and county information and report any changes to Ms. Jones so she can make the updates.


Bonnie Prigge added that if you have questions about MRPC and can’t find it on the website, let us know so the issue can be addressed.  
 
Executive Director’s Report

Ms. Prigge reported that BKD had provided some training on the single audit process. The determination is that as long as you are obligated and under contract by Dec. 30, 2020, you have until Sept. 30, 2021 to get your audit completed. Ms. Prigge stated she has adjusted BKD’s single audit request for bid template for use by each county and has sent the template to BKD for its approval. She has given them a deadline of tomorrow to get back to her. It is hoped that a template will be sent out to the counties next week.

Ms. Prigge provided a handout on Census Response Rates noting that the numbers do not reflect information collected by canvassers yet. The numbers shown are responses received by phone, email, or packet left on door.

She reported that MRPC is looking to hire a GIS Coordinator, an FSS Coordinator, a Grant Writer and a Community Development Specialist.

Ms. Prigge informed the board that she will be serving on a new statewide committee for the Coalition for Roadway Safety that will be looking at the new statewide highway safety plan. The first meeting will be next week. With the Coalition for Safety conference held virtually this year, a copy of the plan is not yet available. She hopes to have a copy of the plan in hand next week.
She reported that fatalities have increased tremendously. As of Oct. 4, there have been 744 fatalities statewide compared to 663 in the same time period last year. Three counties in our region have come concerns and those counties and statistics, for this same time period, are:

· Maries County – 4 fatalities compared to 1 for same time period last year;
· Pulaski County – 7 fatalities compared to 3 for same time period last year;
· Washington County – 8 fatalities compared to 1 for same time period last year.
The board was informed that Oct. 16 is Buckle Up, Phone Down day statewide.

Ms. Prigge referenced an email sent out concerning MoDOT’s updated planning section in its engineering manual. This manual lays out when events such as public meetings will be held. The email also contained a link to the planning framework which is where MRPC comes into play with its regional needs identification and prioritization.
A flyer was provided outlining MoDOT’s Transportation Equity for All Missourians (TEAM). Which recommends a new process for establishing vehicle registration fees, instead of using horsepower. Automakers stopped releasing “taxable horsepower” data in 2012, making it difficult for the state to properly assess registration fees. The proposed MPG model would base registration fees on type of vehicle rather than on its horsepower. It was noted that Missouri is the only state that uses a “taxable horsepower” vehicle registration fee system.

Ms. Prigge referenced the handout on Grants Awarded stating that three infrastructure projects were awarded in October. These projects were in Washington County, and the cities of Bourbon and Bland.

She indicated work is continuing with the CFO and GRO in looking at housing needs, especially in the Hermann and Salem areas.

Adjourn
Jan Haviland made a motion to adjourn the meeting at 8:54 p.m.; Ron Kraettli seconded the motion. The motion carried.

_____________________________________

________________________________

Larry Miskel, chairman
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